Glendon Faculty Council Statement on Program Suspensions

Note: At a special meeting on February 28, the Glendon Faculty Council tasked the Policy, Planning and Nominating Committee (PPNC) with writing a statement articulating the concerns about recent program suspensions that were raised during the meeting. The statement was produced at a meeting of PPNC on March 7 that was open to all members of Faculty Council. It will be submitted for a vote to Faculty Council on March 21.

The Glendon Faculty Council strongly opposes the decision by York’s administration to suspend admissions to four of our programs: Global History and Justice, Sociology, English, and Spanish and Latin American Cultures & Societies (SPLACS). This decision failed to live up to minimal standards of collegial governance, as there was a complete absence of consultation with the programs. Moreover, it was based on data that is both incomplete and outdated.

The administration’s decision was based on the costs of programs during the 2023-24 academic year, not taking into account the new streamlined Glendon administrative structure implemented on September 1, 2024. This new structure has reduced the number of departments from 14 to 4 and rationalized administrative support. Moreover, it has allowed for a better coordination of course offerings between programs to reduce overlap and facilitate double majors. By the administration’s own estimate, this has led to savings on the order of $900k per year (based on the 2023-2024 Year End Report presented at the Board of Governors meeting on June 25, 2024). We note that the substantial restructuring carried out at Glendon was acknowledged in the report of the Auditor General of Ontario, one of whose main conclusions was that despite low enrolments in many programs, “York had no plan to restructure its offerings, with the exception of Glendon College.”

What is more, as of September 1, 2024, all four suspended programs had recently implemented program modifications to realign with the new Glendon Core Curriculum and the new Glendon Value Proposition, two faculty-wide restructuring efforts. Particularly concerning is that one of the four programs, SPLACS, had already been suspended in 2022, after which they undertook significant work in redesigning and relaunching their program—only to see it suspended again less than a year after the relaunch after having missed two recruitment seasons. We collectively deplore this treatment of our colleagues, and especially the way in which they are being pressured to undertake this entire process again without having been given a fair chance to bring their prior efforts to fruition.

In addition, we note that the administration’s decision was based exclusively on the number of Major 1’s in each program. This fails to take into account the centrality of the student experience to our mission as an institution. Programs that attract students as Major 2’s, as Minors, and whose upper-year classes are popular as electives play an essential role in providing the robust, interdisciplinary, multilingual academic environment that our students seek. The administration’s metric also fails to take into account the extent to which double majors have become central to our recruitment efforts (prospective students have already turned down offers of admissions when notified of these program suspensions because of the resulting lack of double-major options). To make matters worse, the administration based its decision on recruitment figures for the Fall of 2024, which came right after a major labour disruption in Spring 2024.

The administration’s decision also fails to take into account the fact that Glendon, as a bilingual campus, benefits from targeted funding for francophone institutions from the provincial government (around $13 million per year). A fair assessment of the viability of programs in the different faculties at York must take into account the various sources of funding that different programs have. We are deeply concerned that cuts to offerings at Glendon ultimately undermine and put at risk York’s partial designation under the French Language Services Act of Ontario.

Finally, the administration’s claims that the program suspensions are “temporary,” and that they aim to “create the necessary time and space for faculty members to consider how to enhance and relaunch a more viable degree offering” strike us as disingenuous, especially in light of the experience of SPLACS. If the suspensions are meant to be temporary, the administration should propose a clear, realistic road map leading to the reopening of the suspended programs. What is more, we fail to see how the suspensions give faculty time and space to work on their degree offerings, given that they are in no way relieved from their teaching and service obligations. We note in concluding that, while all suspended programs were invited to “enhance and relaunch,” later communications suggest that the administration’s goal is further integration with cognate programs at Keele. This is contradictory and creates confusion. Currently, the flow of information from the higher administration resembles a game of broken telephone. We consider this unacceptable and, given all Glendon has accomplished regarding restructuring, disrespectful.

